# Place Name Literature, United States 1955-1959

## PAULINE A. SEELY, RICHARD B. SEALOCK

## UNITED STATES

Allen, Harold B. Distribution patterns of place-name pronunciations. Names 6:74–79, June 1958.

The effect of native speech and the prestige factor on the pronunciation of local place names. Examples drawn from *The linguistic atlas of the upper Midwest*.

Comment on this article and the pronunciation of some of the place names mentioned in it (Iowa, Omaha, Missouri, Chicago, Illinois) appeared in *Omaha world-herald* Nov. 3, 1958, p. 8, col. 2, taken from *Chicago tribune*.

America's Christmas postmarks. *Good housekeeping* 145:60, Dec. 1957. A list of town names related to Christmas, such as Santa Claus, Ind.

Ashley, James M. Montana. Names 4:176–77, Sept. 1956.

A letter to Judge William H. Hunt, dated April 28, 1892. Ashley explains his choice of names for western territories while serving as chairman of the Committee on Territories (1863-69) in the House of Representatives. Those included are Montana, Arizona and Wyoming in addition to others not named.

Bailey, John. Hysterical history — state names. Saturday evening post 226:38, April 3; 40, May 1; 44, June 12; 227:38, Aug. 21; 46, Sept. 11; 44, Oct. 16; 38, Nov. 6; 40, Dec. 4, 1954; 38, Jan. 29; 40, Feb. 26; 38, April 2; 40, April 30; 40, May 28; 228:38, July 23; 38, Aug. 20; 42, Sept. 17, 1955.

Nov. 6, 1954 issue has title: How the states got their names. Satire (on Post Scripts page).

Bakal, Carl. Town namer. Cosmopolitan 139:79, Sept. 1955. Brief statement on the work of Meredith F. Burrill, Director of the Office of Geography.

Beeler, Madison S. On etymologizing Indian place-names. Names 5:236-40, Dec. 1957.

- Best, Katharine & Katherine Hillyer. Very funny name, Peculiar; history and whimsy go into the naming of our home towns, and the results are sometimes pretty weird. *Coronet* 37:75–78, Jan. 1955.
- Blakeslee, Alton L. How to find your friend's house in 10 easy lessons. Chicago sun-times March 11, 1956, p. 40.

Description of a numbering system devised by Ambrose Ryder and set forth in a booklet *Where is where*.

Burrill, Meredith F. Localized toponymic generics. Association of American Geographers. Annals 47:156, June 1957.

Abstract of paper presented at 53rd annual meeting April 1–4, 1957.

- ——Stream terms in U.S. geographic names. Association of American Geographers. Annals 45:173, June 1955. Abstract.
- —— Toponymic generics. Names 4:129—37, 226—40, Sept.—Dec. 1956. A fundamental essay on generic names used in the geography of the United States.
- Bye, John O. Why these names for rivers, creeks, buttes and mines. In his *Back trailing in the heart of the short-grass country*. Everett, Wash., Alexander Print Co., 1956. p. 367–68.
- Coard, Robert L. The possessive apostrophe in names. American speech 33:176-79, Oct. 1958.

Includes place names.

Colby, Frank. Romance in American place names. Omaha world-herald Nov. 4, 1945, p. 19-C.

One of a series of syndicated daily articles on language, entitled "Take my word for it."

Crouch, Kenneth E. Bedford and its namesakes. In *Bedford County* bicentennial, official program. 1954. p. 107.

Bedford, Va., and other Bedfords, with origin of the name for each.

—— Bedford and its namesakes. Annals of Wyoming 29:38—40, April 1957.

Discussion of the various places in the U.S. named Bedford. Traces migration of name.

-- Thurman named for 19th century Ohio senator. Sidney (Iowa) Argus-herald June 11, 1959, p. 7, col. 1-3.

Places in Iowa, Ohio, New York and Idaho named Thurman, and in West Virginia and South Carolina named Thurmond, for members of the Thurman family of Virginia.

DeVoto, Bernard. The Indian all round us. *Reader's digest* 62:61-64, April 1953.

Includes place names of Indian origin.

Dillon, Richard H. Name indexes in American libraries. *Library journal* 81:56, 58-60, Jan. 1, 1956.

Brings up to date the status of card files of place names in libraries throughout the U.S. as originally (1947) listed in Ireland, Norma. *Local indexes in American libraries.* 

- Dobie, James Frank. *The mustangs*. Boston, Little, Brown, 1952. 376 p. American places named for wild horses: p. 330.
- Duckert, Audrey R. Cottage Grove from coast to coast: the genealogy of a place name. *Names* 7:180-83, Sept. 1958.

The author finds no ties between the eleven towns with this name in all parts of the U.S.

--Gutter: its rise and fall. Names 4:146-54, Sept. 1956.

A proposal to change the name of Grassy Gutter Road, a street in Longmeadow, Mass., touched off this study of the use of the term "Gutter" in geographic terminology.

Dunlap, Arthur R. English and American place-name studies; a contrast. American speech 31:119-21, May 1956.

In reviewing Potter's article on Cheshire names and David Lindsey's *Ohio's Western Reserve*, author indicates means of broadening American studies.

Fairclough, G. Thomas. Notes on some unusual street names in Nebraska City. American speech 34:70-71, Feb. 1959.

Use of *Corsos* in this city of Nebraska. Half the article lists unusual terms for streets found in the U.S. and requests information on their current use.

First-aid towns, U. S. A. Good housekeeping 146:111, Jan. 1958.

A list of names such as Pillow, Pa., Hygiene, Colo.

Ford, Zillah. The pronunciation of Spanish place names in the southwestern United States.

Thesis (M.S.) Univ. of Oklahoma, 1947.

Furnas, J. C. The names we go by. Saturday evening post 230:36–37, 71, Dec. 28, 1957.

Popular article on personal and place names, including towns, city streets, and "developments."

Githens, Harry W. Animal towns. Nature magazine 47:463, Nov. 1954. Towns with animal names.

——Bird towns. Nature magazine 48:132, March 1955. Towns with bird names.

Goforth, Elena. What's in a state name. American mercury 79:125–28, Aug. 1954.

Meaning of the state names.

Gudde, Erwin Gustav. Frémont-Preuss and western names. Names 5:169-81, Sept. 1957.

A study of the place names assigned and recorded on maps by Frémont and Preuss on Frémont's expeditions between the Mississippi and the Pacific Ocean.

---- Sugarloaf. Names 4:241-43, Dec. 1956.

A strange generic topographical term.

Hafen, LeRoy R. Armijo's journal. *Huntington Library quarterly* 11:87-101, Nov. 1947.

Antonio Armijo, on Old Spanish trail, 1829. Hafen's excellent place name footnotes make this extremely valuable for this list.

Harrington, John Peabody. Our state names. Smithsonian Institution, Annual report 1954:373-88.

Reprinted as: Smithsonian Institution. Publication 4205. 1955. Includes Canadian names of Indian origin: p. 387–88.

- Hartesveldt, Richard J. & Jane Hartesveldt. The campsite finder. Cartoons by Marian Smith. San Martin, Calif., Naturegraph Co., 1957.2v.
- Helfer, Harold. Ever been to Mugfuzzle Flat? American mercury 81:12-14, Oct. 1955.

A popular article on odd town names.

Hollis, C. Carroll. Names in *Leaves of grass. Names* 5:129–56, Sept. 1957. Conclusions from an investigation of new manuscript evidence of Whitman's concern with names, particularly place names, presented with the explanation of his theory and practice.

How cities chose their names. American city 73:173, Aug. 1958.

Different factors that influence the choice of name, also names from famous places and famous persons.

Hubbell, Allan F. Form of street addresses. American speech 32:233-34, Oct. 1957.

Variation in American usage regarding use or omission of "street," "avenue," "road," and "boulevard." For further information see article by Jerome Rhodes in New York section.

Interesting post office names. Hobbies 63:99, Oct. 1958.

Examples of many different categories of post office names.

Jacobs, Jane. Nombres de lugares de Estados Unidos. Revista geografica americana 35:257-66, junio 1953.

Popular article in Spanish on place names in the U.S.

Kuethe, J. Louis. Pocosin. Modern language notes 52: 210-11, March 1937.

Meaning marsh or swamp, the term is now used in southern states, but appears in *Rent rolls of Baltimore County*, *Md*. in 1700.

- Longstreth, Joseph & John Ludwig. 43 plus 1: Washington, and the District of Columbia: the story of how the forty-eight states and their capital cities got their names. New York, Abelard-Schuman, 1957. 176 p.
- Ludwig, John W. City names, our forgotten memorials. American city 70:242-45, March 1955.
- McConnell, Raymond. Where is the 'Middle West'? Lincoln (Neb.) evening journal April 30, 1956.

Part of the column "More or less personal."

McCutcheon, John T., Jr. A line o' type or two. Why is "street" in disfavor? *Chicago tribune* May 11, 1954, p. 20; May 12, 1954, p. 24; May 13, 1954, p. 18.

"The term 'street' in names of streets is being supplanted by other terms, for which etymologies are given." *American speech*.

McDavid, Raven I., Jr. Linguistic geography and toponymic research. Names 6:65-73, June 1958.

The relationship between these two disciplines and a plea for cooperation among the students of the two fields.

- McDonald, Gerald Doan. Doane place names. Doane Family Association of America. Report of proceedings. Reunion 1953, p. 3–11. Pub. 1955.
- McMullen, Edwin Wallace. The term prairie in the United States. Names 5:27-46, March 1957.

True and false generics. The result of a preliminary study of names containing the word prairie on 773 topographical maps.

Marckwardt, Albert Henry. American English. New York, Oxford Univ. Press, 1958. 194 p.

"The names thereof": p. 151-66.

"A summary statement. Treatment is sound, although he is able to include little that will be of interest to the specialist in onomastics." — Review, by David W. Reed, *Names* 6:246, Dec. 1958.

Meredith, Mamie. 'Miracle miles' in the U.S.A. American speech 31:230-31, Oct. 1956.

"A new name for an out-of-city shopping center," first noted in Lincoln, Neb.

See additional article by Homer Aschmann in California section. Minkel, Clarence W. Names in the mapping of original vegetation. *Names* 5:157-61, Sept. 1957.

Analyzes and evaluates the place-name method of reconstruction of the original vegetation patterns in areas where the original plant cover has been greatly altered. Uses Minnesota as a testing ground.

Missouri Pacific Railroad Company. The empire that Missouri Pacific serves. St. Louis, Von Hoffmann Press, 1956? 352 p.

Origins of the names of most of the communities served by the Missouri Pacific Lines.

Moore, M. V. Southern rivers. Names 3:38-43, March 1955.

A poem on the colorful names of the rivers of the South, which first appeared in *Harper's new monthly magazine* of Feb. 1883.

- Moyer, Armond & Winifred Moyer. The origins of unusual place-names. Emmaus, Pa., Keystone Pub. Association, 1958. 144 p.
- National Geographic Society. U.S. town-city names spell enchantment, surprises too. Washington, D. C., 1955. 6 p.
- Nestler, Harold. Poughkeepsie, as a place name. Dutchess County Historical Society. Year book 35:64-66. 1950.

In New York, Indiana, Arkansas, and Colorado.

On the streets where we live. Aramco world 9:6-7, Sept. 1958.

Systems of forming addresses in many countries including the U.S.

Palmer, C. B. O death! O misery! New York times Jan. 30, 1955, Magazine, p. 69.

Place names in the U.S. and other countries taken from disasters.

- Pearce, Thomas M. Spanish place name patterns in the Southwest. Names 3:201-09, Dec. 1955.
- -- Three Rocky Mountain terms: Park, Sugan, and Plaza. American speech 33:99-107, May 1958.
- Pennsylvania Railroad Company. Alphabetical and geographical list of bituminous and anthracite coal mines on the Pennsylvania Railroad and lateral lines with names and post office address of operators. Philadelphia, 1956. 68 p.
- Plank, Robert. Projection in topographic names. Names 6:80-87, June 1958.

A study of the psychological principle of "projection" in descriptive place names.

Porter, P. W. Thanks to readers, Polecat Hollow is in the same orbit as Mars. *Cleveland plain dealer* May 3, 1958.

An additional article, April 24.

Odd place names.

- Porter, Philip. Porter on odd names. *Cleveland plain dealer* Sept. 13, 1958. An editor of this paper lists odd place names sent in by readers of his column. Similar lists appeared in the April 24 and May 5 issues.
- Preuss, Charles. Exploring with Frémont: the private diaries of Charles Preuss, cartographer for John C. Frémont on his first, second and fourth expeditions to the Far West: trans. and ed. by Erwin G. and Elisabeth K. Gudde. Norman, Univ. of Oklahoma Press, 1958. 162 p. (The American exploration and travel series, no. 26)

The editors pay special attention to place names and comment on them in numerous footnotes.

Review: by Fritz L. Kramer in Names 6:187-88, Sept. 1958.

Quigg, Doc. American towns pose problem for writer. Austin, Tex., Statesman Oct. 4, 1957, p. 14.

Humorous names of American towns.

Ryan, Jack. What's in a name? Family weekly magazine Sept. 16, 1956, p. 2.

"Humorous names of American towns." American speech.

Shankle, George Earlie. American nicknames: their origin and significance. 2d ed. New York, Wilson, 1955. 524 p.

Includes places.

Short (Va.) Story (Ark.), U. S. A. Good housekeeping 146:143, Feb. 1958. A list of unusual town names.

Spain. Ejército. Servicio Geografico. Cartografía de ultramar. Carpeta II. Estados Unidos y Canadá. Toponimia de los mapas que la integran relaciones de ultramar. Madrid, Imprenta del Servicio geográfico del ejército, 1953. 598 p.

A list of maps of the U.S. and Canada of the 17th and 18th centuries, with lists of place names on the maps.

Stewart, George Rippey. Names on the land: a historical account of placenaming in the United States. Rev. and enl. ed. with illustrations. Boston, Houghton Mifflin, 1958. 511 p.

A reprint of the original ed., 1945, with a few minor changes in the plates, plus new chapters on Alaska, Hawaii and current affairs, 1944–1958, and a valuable section of Notes and references (p. 442–82).

-- Place name patterns. Names 4:119-21, June 1956.

A further discussion of the classification of place names, in answer to T. M. Pearce's "Spanish place name patterns in the Southwest."

Straw, H. Thompson. Geographical gazetteers and the Board on Geographic Names. *Geographical review* 46:274-75, April 1956.

A statement on the work of the Board, especially the series of gazetteers which eventually will achieve world-wide coverage.

Taylor, Allan. Communique from the C. A. P. N. New York times Nov.6, 1955, Magazine, p. 34, 36.

A member of the Connoisseurs of American Place Names warns that changes in our native nomenclature can go too far.

Reply: by Robert Sonkin, ibid. Nov. 20, 1955, p. 5.

U. S. Board on Geographic Names. Decisions on names in the United States, Alaska and Hawaii, decisions rendered from May 1954 through March 1957. Washington, Dept. of the Interior, 1957. 24 p. (Its Decision list no. 5701)

- U. S. Map Information Office. Named peaks of the continental U. S. including Alaska in order of altitude above sea level of 14,000 feet or over. Rev. ed. Washington, 1955. 3 l.
- U. S. Post Office Dept. Directory of post offices. Washington, 1955 Replaces U. S. official postal guide, Part 1, Domestic.

1955-56 kept up to date by loose-leaf pages; 1957 – revised annually, kept up to date by changes in the *Postal bulletin*, which is pub. weekly.

Includes military installations with post offices. Lists post offices discontinued and names changed.

-- Post offices by counties. Washington, 1955. 220 p.

Replaces the county list formerly contained in the U. S. official postal guide, Part 1. To be revised and reissued annually as of July 1 each year.

U.S. town-city names spell enchantment and surprise. Omaha worldherald April 17, 1955, p. 18-G, 19-G.

Based on the release by the National Geographic Society (see above).

Wallis, Richard P. Names on the lakes. *Inland seas* 14:15-25, Spring 1958.

Supplement, by Janet Coe Sanborn, *ibid.* 14:150-51, Summer 1958.

Great Lakes region.

Walton, Ivan H. Origin of names on the Great Lakes. Names 3:239-46, Dec. 1955.

Watkins, Arthur Vivian. Western place names from Virginia sources; extension of remarks of Hon. Arthur V. Watkins of Utah in the Senate of the United States. U. S. Congress. Congressional record 103:A 5009-11, June 24, 1957.

Includes reprint of articles "Bedford-born Mormon bishop gave names to Idaho towns" from the *Bedford* (Va.) *Democrat* of April 18, 1957, and "Settlement of Bedford 80 years ago told in bicentennial feature" by Kenneth E. Crouch, from the *Star Valley Independent*, Afton, Wyo., of March 22, 1957.

Bedford, Va., and other Bedfords, and the naming of places in the intermountain area.

Weidhaas, Walther E. German religious influences on American place names. American German review 23:32-34, Aug.-Sept. 1957.

What's in a name? Omaha world-herald Nov. 3, 1958, p. 8, col. 4.

Quotes Joe Creason in Louisville courier-journal.

Lists a few names of places that make interesting combinations when followed by their state abbreviations: High, Mass.; Bless, Me.; Pigs, Penn.

<sup>210</sup> Pauline A. Seely and Richard B. Sealock

- Why map makers go mad. Antiquarian bookman 20:1343, Oct. 28, 1957. Name changes and some origins.
- Wrenn, C. L. The name Bristol. Names 5:65-70, June 1957. A study of the English origin of the name.
- You name it! *Home life* Jan. 1955, p. 12–13. Popular article on names in the U. S.
- Zelinsky, Wilbur. Some problems in the distribution of generic terms in the place-names of the Northeastern United States. Association of American Geographers. Annals 45:319-49, Dec. 1955.

## ALABAMA

- Brannon, Peter A. Name places affected by the Indian war of 1813-14. Alabama historical quarterly 13:132-35. 1951.
- Danton, Emily M. Alabama place names, a selection. *Alabama review* 9:68-69, Jan. 1956.

Includes towns and communities, rivers and creeks. Omits Indian names.

## ALASKA

DeArmond, R. N. Some names around Juneau. Sitka, Sitka Print. Co., 1957. 48 p.

An alphabetical list of 123 names for 142 places or geographic features in Juneau and its immediate vicinity, plus some 70 obsolete or seldom-used names mentioned in the text. Locates the place and gives origin of the name.

Jacobin, Louis. Guide to Alaska and the Yukon. 11th ed. Los Angeles, Guide to Alaska Co., 1957.

The towns and villages — how they got their names: p. 51. This same list, with slight variations, has appeared in each edition.

- Ransome, Alfred L. & William H. Kerns. Names and definitions of regions, districts and subdistricts in Alaska (used by the Bureau of Mines in statistical and economic studies covering the mineral industry of the territory). Washington, U. S. Bureau of Mines, 1954. 91 p. (U. S. Bureau of Mines. Information circular no. 7679)
- Stewart, George Rippey. The name Alaska. Names 4:193-204, Dec. 1956. Presents the general outlines of the process by which Alaska has become a notable name; some details of the process remain to be filled in.
- U. S. Map Information Office. Named and best known mountain peaks in Alaska, 10,000 feet or over. Washington, 1955. 2 l.

#### ARIZONA

Arizona. Development Board. Historical markers in Arizona. Phoenix, 1958 ? 2v.

Information on place names scattered throughout.

Brandes, Ray. A guide to the history of the U.S. Army installations in Arizona, 1849–1886. Arizona and the West 1:42–65, Spring 1959. Includes list and name information.

- Granger, Byrd H. Early Mormon place names in Arizona. Western folklore 16:43-47, Jan. 1957.
- Newton, Charles H. The reason why place names in Arizona are so named, Phoenix, C. H. Newton Pub. Co., 1954. 47 p.
- Willson, Roscoe G. The origin of Arizona's name. Arizona highways 31:2-5, March 1955.

## ARKANSAS

Whaley, Storm. They call it: a guide to the pronunciation of Arkansas place names. n. p., Associated Press, 195-? 48 p.

#### CALIFORNIA

- Aschmann, Homer. Miracle mile. American speech 32:156-58, May 1957. Name for the commercial district on Wilshire Blvd., Los Angeles. In response to article by Mamie Meredith, for which see U.S. section.
- Beeler, Madison S. Yosemite and Tamalpais. Names 3:185-88, Sept. 1955.
- Bowman, J. N. The names of the California missions. *Historical Society* of Southern California. Quarterly 39:351-56, Dec. 1957.
- Bright, William. Karok names. Names 6:172-79, Sept. 1958.

Analysis and classification of 117 Karok village names.

Brown, Thomas Pollok. Colorful California names, their history and meaning: with a foreword by Nancy Newhall. San Francisco, American Trust Co., 1955. 44 p.

1st ed. 1934, with title: California names; 2d ed. 1935; 3d ed. 1954.

Carlisle, Henry C. San Francisco street names; sketches of the lives of pioneers for whom San Francisco streets are named. San Francisco, American Trust Co., 1954. 26 l.

Limited to names of pioneers who were in San Francisco before 1850.

Cerf, Bennett. [Streets named for literary folk, San Diego.] Saturday review 39:6, June 23, 1956.

In the Trade Winds column.

- Dressler, Albert. How some of the mining towns and diggings derived their names. In his *California's pioneer mountaineer of Rabbitt Creek*. San Francisco, A. Dressler, 1930. p. 35-36.
- Faull, Harry A. From pathways to freeways, a study of the origin of street names in the city of Pomona. *Historical Society of Southern California. Quarterly* 34:133-46, June 1952.
- Gudde, Elisabeth K. Mocho Mountain. Names 5:246-48, Dec. 1957. A typical example of the processes involved in establishing a name

of foreign origin, from the papers of George Davidson.

- Gudde, Erwin Gustav. Literary echoes in California place names. Book Club of California. News-letter v. 14, no. 2, 1949.
- Hartesveldt, Richard J. Place names of Yosemite Valley. Yosemite National Park, Calif., Yosemite Natural History Assoc., 1955. 21 p. Special issue, v. 34, no. 1, Jan. 1955, of Yosemite nature notes, the monthly publication of the Yosemite Naturalist Division and the Yosemite Natural History Association.

Includes the names shown on the Geological Survey's Yosemite Valley special sheet and a few other local names.

"Does not measure up to our standards of popular onomatology." Erwin G. Gudde, *Names* 3:194, Sept. 1955.

- Heck, Lewis. California. Congrès international de sciences onomastiques. 5th, Salamanca, 1955. Programme et communications. p. 47. Resumé of paper on the name California.
- James, George Wharton. The various names of Lake Tahoe. In his The lake of the sky, Lake Tahoe. Chicago, C. T. Powner, 1956. p. 56-62. First pub. 1915. 2d ed. 1921. Rev. ed. 1928.
- Loomis, C. Grant. A California story: Yuba City. Western folklore 15:194-95, July 1956.

Refers to note in Yankee notions 12:111. 1863.

Not funny, at home. Cucamonga thinks it's time for a name change. Kansas City star Oct. 6, 1958, p. 3.

A. P. release.

Considering among other names Arpege, after the perfume.

- Teeter, Karl V. Notes on Humboldt County, California, place names of Indian origin. Names 6:55-56, March 1958.
- Thompson, Betty. Once Hangtown now Placerville. Mining world Feb. 1958, p. 42.

## COLORADO

Cattle crippled crossing creek gave Cripple Creek its name. Denver post July 6, 1952, p. 2A.

Names of places, mines and streets in the district.

Davidson, Levette J. Colorado cartography.

Colorado magazine 22:178-90, 256-65, July, Oct. 1955.

From work of earliest explorers to date. Many place name notes.

Typewritten.

French, A. A. The why of our street names. Colorado genealogist 17:31–33, April 1956.

In Denver.

Griswold, Don L. & Jean Griswold. Colorado's century of "cities." With illustrations from the Fred M. and Jo Mazzula collection. Denver, Smith-Brooks Print. Co., 1958. 307 p.

Contains many references to changes of name, name forms, and "kiting," the practice of adding a common word such as "city" to the specific name, like a tail to a kite.

- Hafen, LeRoy R. How Colorado got its name. Denver post Jan. 4, 1959, Empire magazine p. 6-7.
- Hutton, Tom. Wheat Ridge or Wheatridge ? They seem agreed to differ. Denver post June 30, 1957, p. 19A.
- Lowry, Maxine. 'X' marks the spot. Lady, how do you feel about Xenon, Xanadu, Xebec? Denver post July 19, 1959, p. 6D.

The problem of finding names that start with "X" to continue the practice of naming streets in alphabetical order in Denver and suburbs.

#### CONNECTICUT

- Allen, Morse. Place-names in Salisbury, Connecticut. Names 6:97-111, June 1958.
- Pronunciation across the seas. Christian Science monitor Oct. 31, 1955, p. 11.

Pronunciation of Greenwich.

#### DELAWARE

Dunlap, Arthur R. Dutch and Swedish place-names in Delaware. Newark, Del., Pub. for the Institute of Delaware History and Culture by the Univ. of Delaware Press, 1956. 66 p.

A collection of some 132 names of Dutch or Swedish origin, with a discussion of each, based on researches on seventeenth century maps and documents.

Review: by C. A. Weslager in Names 5:182-83, Sept. 1957.

-- Names for Delaware. Names 3:230-35, Dec. 1955.

Denver. Public Library. Origin of Denver street names; comp. by Anna G. Trimble. 1932 ? 15 l.

## FLORIDA

Boone, Lalia. Florida, the land of epithets. Southern folklore quarterly 22:86-92, 1958.

Nicknames of place names.

Read, William Alexander. The Hitchiti name of Silver Springs, Florida. Modern language notes 53:513-14, Nov. 1938.

The Indian name may be freely translated as "wells of light." Simpson, James Clarence. Middle Florida place names. *Apalachee* 1946:68-77.

Indian names.

— A provisional gazetteer of Florida place-names of Indian derivation, either obsolescent or retained, together with others of recent application. Ed. by Mark F. Boyd. Tallahassee, 1956. 158 p. (Florida. Geological Survey. Special publication no. 1)

Review: by E. Wallace McMullen in Names 4:249-52, Dec. 1956; by John W. Griffin in *Florida historical quarterly* 35:194, Oct. 1956.

## GEORGIA

Cohen, Hennig. On the word Georgian. Georgia historical quarterly 37:347-48, Dec. 1953.

1735 -

Goff, John H. The beaverdam creeks. Georgia mineral newsletter 7:117-22, Fall 1954.

Streams in Georgia that now have or formerly had Beaver in their name.

- -- The buffalo in Georgia. Georgia review 11:19-28, Spring 1957. Georgia place names which contain the word "buffalo."
- -- The devil's half-acre. Georgia review 9:290-96, Fall 1955.
  - Deals with Georgia appellations containing the words "devil" and "hell," like Devil's Elbow, Hell's Half Acre.

Reprinted in *Georgia mineral newsletter* 12:27–29, Spring-Summer 1959.

- -- Hog Crawl Creek. Georgia mineral newsletter 7:38-40, Spring 1954. A study of the name.
- -- Old Chattahoochee town, an early Muscogee Indian settlement. Georgia mineral newsletter 6:52-54, Summer 1953.

The name and site of the town.

-- The poor mouthing place names. Georgia review 12:440-50, Winter 1958.

Place names that reflect poverty.

-- Short studies of Georgia place names. Georgia mineral newsletter 7:87-88, 124-28, 163-64 Summer-Winter 1954; 8:22-26, 78-81, 122-25, 158-60, 1955; 9:32-36, 75-80, 105-08, 136-40, 1956; 10:32-35, 56-60, Spring-Summer 1957; 11:31-35, 54-59, 131-32, Spring-Summer, Winter 1958.

A continuing series.

--- Some old road names in Georgia. Emory University quarterly 14:30-42, March 1958.

Republished in Georgia mineral newsletter 11:98-102, Autumn 1958.

- -- Ty Ty as a geographic name. Georgia mineral newsletter 7:36-38, Spring 1954.
- Jones, Billie Walker. Origin of the name Dry Branch, Georgia. Georgia mineral newsletter 10:69, Summer 1957.

## **IDAHO**

New notes on the word "Idaho." *Idaho yesterdays* 2:26–28, Spring 1958. Meaning of word unknown.

## ILLINOIS

- Brown, Donald E. and Frank E. Schooley. *Pronunciation guide for Illinois place names.* Urbana, Univ. of Illinois, Division of Univ. Broadcasting, College of Journalism and Communications, 1957. 48p.
- Illinois. Secretary of State. Official list of counties and incorporated municipalities of Illinois, 1955. Comp. by Charles F. Carpentier, Secretary

of State. Printed by authority of the State of Illinois. n. p., n. d. 23 p. Gives many earlier names of places.

Is given new odor, meaning of "Chicago." Chicago daily news Dec. 29, 1955, p. 23.

Prof. Edward Taube stated in a paper read at the 4th annual meeting of the American Name Society that Chicago, meaning "cracked corn makers," stands as a memorial to the Illinois Indians who first occupied the area.

Larsen, Carl. It's a stinking lie – a skunk didn't give Chicago its name. Chicago sun-times Dec. 29, 1955, p. 16.

Report on Prof. Edward Taube's paper, "The name: Chicago," read at the annual meeting of the American Name Society.

Professor sheds some new light on Indian origin of city's name. Chicago daily tribune Dec. 29, 1955, p. 4.

Dr. Edward Taube in a paper read at annual meeting of American Name Society offered as the meaning of the name Chicago "cracked corn makers," derived from an Algonquian tribal name.

Vogel, Virgil J. The mystery of Chicago's name. Mid-America 40:163-74, July 1958.

A detailed search of original sources and discussions.

INDIANA

That word "Hoosier" again. Indiana history bulletin 35:88-89, July 1958.

Includes letter of John Vawter printed in the Franklin Democratic herald, Jan. 19, 1860.

Reprinted from the Indianapolis Journal with editorial comment.

## IOWA

Mott, Frank Luther. Pronunciation of Iowa. Palimpsest 38:100-05, March 1957.

Shambaugh, Benjamin F. The naming of Iowa. Palimpsest 38:97-99, March 1957.

Willcockson, Mrs. Edwin. History of the origin of county names of the state of Iowa. Sigourney, Iowa, 1957. 18 l.

Typewritten. Copies at Newberry Library, Chicago, DAR Library, Washington, D. C., Iowa Historical Society Library, Des Moines, and State Historical Society Library, Iowa City.

## KANSAS

County was named for Indian tribe. Arkansas City, Kan., daily traveler Oct. 25, 1955.

Arapahoe County.

- Diller, Aubrey. Origin of the names of tributaries of the Kansas River. Kansas historical quarterly 21:401-06, Summer 1955.
- Hickman, Russell K. The name of Topeka. Shawnee County Historical Society. Bulletin 25:3-7, June 1956.
- Howes, Cecil. Ghost towns of Shawnee County. Shawnee County Historical Society. Bulletin 1:25-31, Dec. 1946.
- Kansas. University. William Allen White School of Journalism. A pronunciation guide to Kansas place names. Lawrence, 1955. 23 p.

The Naming of Pittsburg. Pittsburg Headlight Nov. 18, 1955. Also in Pittsburg Sun Nov. 19, 1955.

Seek to name a city. Kansas City star May 1, 1959, p. 6B.

Postcard returns favor Overland Park as the name for the new city to be formed from the Mission urban township in Johnson County.

References to later newspaper articles on this follow:

- Tanquary, E. A. "Kansas City South, Kansas ?" Kansas City star May 1, 1959, p. 14D.
- White, Mary W. Oh, please! Kansas City star May 6, 1959, p. 12D. Suggests the name Johnson City.

Overland Park is name of new city. *Kansas City star* May 8, 1959, p. 1. Johnson cities set boundaries for 12. *Kansas City star* May 13, 1959, p. 1.

#### KENTUCKY

Anderson, James Lee. The house that named the town. American motorist 24:3, Jan. 1956.

Story of the Owings house in Owingsville, Ky.

Creason, Joe. What was that name again? Courier-Journal, Louisville, Nov. 20, 1955, Magazine p. 7-10.

Kentucky place names.

Field, Thomas P. Kentucky place names as derived from standard map sources.

In manuscript form Mr. Field has a list of over 30,000 Kentucky place names. Each reference gives the nature of the feature named, the county and the general location within the county.

Treadway, C. M. City of Irvine was named for brothers who were among early settlers in state. *Lexington leader* April 4, 1957, p. 3.

#### LOUISIANA

Woods, William S. L'abbé Prévost and the gender of New Orleans. Modern language notes 66:259-61, April 1951.

Reply by Leo Spitzer *ibid.* 66:571-72, Dec. 1951.

Concerning the gender of New Orleans in French.

#### MAINE

Beck, Horace P. The folklore of Maine. New York, Lippincott, 1957. 284 p.

Names on the sea: p. 1–24. Coastal names.

Chadbourne, Ava Harriet. Maine place names and the peopling of its towns. Portland, Me., Bond Wheelwright Co., 1955. 530 p.

"An excellent example of sound historical research based on geographical names." E. K. Gudde.

Review: by Elisabeth K. Gudde in Names 4:185, Sept. 1956.

#### MARYLAND

- Marye, William B. Place names of Baltimore and Hartford counties. Maryland historical magazine 53:34-57, March 1958.
- -- Some Baltimore city place names. Maryland historical magazine 54:15-35, March 1959.
- Wright, Esther Clark. The naming of Monkton Mills. Maryland historical magazine 52:248-50, Sept. 1957.

After a Nova Scotia township name.

#### MICHIGAN

Dykstra, Lillian. The founding and naming of Ann Arbor. Michigan history 40:419-32, Dec. 1956.

- Foster, Theodore G. Indian place names in Michigan. Totem pole 28:3-4, Jan. 1952; 29:1-6, Aug. 1952.
- -- More Michigan place names. *Totem pole* 33:1-3, Nov. 1953; 35:1-6, Feb. 1955.
- Langenfelt, Gösta. 'Michigander': an addendum. American speech 31:238, Oct. 1956.
- May, George S. The meaning and pronunciation of Michilimackinac, general introduction. *Michigan history* 42:385–90, Dec. 1958. This article introduces the following:
  - Greenman, Emerson F. The meaning of Michilimackinac. p. 391–92. Originally pub. as Michigan Historical Commission. Information series no. 97.
  - Smith, Emerson R. Michilimackinac, land of the great fault. p. 392-96.

Dever, Harry. Back the attack! It's Mackinac! p. 396-99.

Kelsey, William Kline. Mackinac, not Mackinaw. p. 400-01.

Originally appeared in his column, The Commentator, *Detroit* news Nov. 5, 1957.

Rankin, Ernest H. What is the proper pronunciation of Mackinac? p. 402-05.

Originally appeared in *Mining journal*, *Marquette*, March 5, 1958.

Marckwardt, Albert H. The history of the pronunciation of Mackinac. p. 405-13.

- Rankin, Ernest H. Michilimackinac. Inland seas 14:270–76, Dec. 1958. Name and pronunciation of Mackinac. American speech.
- Walton, Ivan. Indian place names in Michigan. Midwest folklore 5:23-34, Spring 1955.

## MINNESOTA

Davis, Edward W. Taconite: the derivation of the name. *Minnesota* history 33:282-83, Autumn 1953.

The geological term "taconite," used for the iron formation of the Mesabi Range, came from an Indian geographic name in Massachusetts.

Explorer names on the land. Gopher historian 11:9, Fall 1956.

- Hiebert, John M. Historic names of Minnesota counties. Gopher historian 9:14-17, Fall 1954.
- Neufeld, Jean. Indian names of Minnesota counties. Gopher historian 8:15-16, Spring 1954.

Purcell, J. M. 'Michigander.' American speech 31:303-04, Dec. 1956.

Zumberge, James H. The lakes of Minnesota, their origin and classification. Minneapolis, Univ. of Minnesota Press, 1952. 99 p. (Minnesota. Geological Survey. Bulletin no. 35) Lists of lakes, p. 85-94.

#### MISSISSIPPI

Spiro, Robert H. Place names in Mississippi. *Mississippi magazine* 1:6-8, Jan. 1955.

#### MISSISSIPPI VALLEY

Delanglez, Jean. The Jolliet lost map of the Mississippi. *Mid-America* 28:67-144, April 1946.

The nomenclature of Jolliet's lost map, p. 97-139.

## MISSOURI

Drums in old Mizzou. Time 72:38, Sept. 1, 1958.

Naming the new road to the Missouri University stadium in Columbia, Mo., and the furore it caused.

The Chamber of Commerce proposed to name it Caniff Boulevard in honor of Milton Caniff, cartoonist, creator of the character Miss Mizzou in the comic strip "Steve Canyon." This produced much comment, both favorable and unfavorable, much of which illustrates various principles of place-naming. References to some of the newspaper articles on this controversy follow:

- "Gutter tactics" hit by head of C. of C. Columbia Missourian July 29 1958, p. 1–2.
- Delugach, Al. Bard and comic strip author involved in street name fuss. Kansas City star Aug. 10, 1958, p. 1, 19A.
- Decorum of M. U. city shaken by 'Miss Mizzou.' Columbia Missourian Aug. 11, 1958, p. 8.
- Suggests a way to honor Don Faurot. Kansas City star Aug. 13, 1958, p. 10D.
- 'No name' publicity. Columbia Missourian Aug. 14, 1958, p. 4. Editorial.
- Capacity crowd expected at street-naming meeting. Columbia Missourian Aug. 16, 1958, p. 1.

Street of no name. Columbia Missourian Aug. 20, 1958, p. 4. Editorial; picture.

Providence wins out over Caniff. Kansas City star Sept. 3, 1958, p.1. 'Caniff obituary.' Columbia Missourian Sept. 4, 1958, p. 4. Editorial. Council selects Providence as inner loop compromise. Columbia

Missourian Sept. 9, 1958, p. 1.

- Letters to the editor. Columbia Missourian July 29, 1958, p. 4; Aug. 5, p. 4; Aug. 6, p. 4; Aug. 7, p. 3; Aug. 19, p. 4; Aug. 26, p. 4; Aug. 28, p. 4.
- McDermott, John Francis. Sun or Beausoleil island? A hidden origin in a place name. *American speech* 32:155-56, May 1957.

Once a stopping place for the fur trader Eugene Pourée *dit* Beausoleil and therefore incorrectly named (i. e. translated) by William Clark and others, 1804–.

## MONTANA

The Montana almanac. 1957 ed. Missoula, Montana State Univ., 1957. "Origin of Montana place names," an alphabetical list scattered at intervals throughout the book (see Index).

#### NEBRASKA

Mattes, Merrill J. Chimney Rock on the Oregon trail. Nebraska history 36:1-26, March 1955.

Reviews early travellers' descriptions and notes various names used.

Nebraska town, county names add up to confused picture. *Lincoln*, *Neb.*, *star* Sept. 11, 1958, p. 10.

Duplication of names causes the confusion.

Roberts, Martha G. Omaha's namesake: Omaja, Cuba. Omaha worldherald Nov. 27, 1955, Magazine p. 24G.

In 1906 a homesick railroad foreman from Omaha, Neb., began using the name Omaha in his daily reports. The name was kept for the first settlement in 1906 at Omaja (pronounced Omaha) by the family of Cornelio Plant, Mormons coming from England.

## NEVADA

Averett, Walter R. Directory of southern Nevada place-names. Las Vegas, 1956. 40 l.

Includes towns, railroad sidings, topographic features, springs and waterholes, mines, and some ranches.

- Carlson, Helen. Influence of nineteenth-century Nevada railroads on names along the line. Western folklore 15:113-21, April 1956.
- -- Mine names on the Nevada Comstock lode. Western folklore 15:49-57, Jan. 1956.

-- Names of mines on the Comstock.

Thesis (M. A.) Univ. of Nevada, 1955.

Much of this thesis was pub. as a series of articles in the Reno evening gazette May 9-24, 1955.

-- Nevada. Western folklore 14:44-49, Jan. 1955.

In the Names and places section. A survey of bibliographical aids. Chatham, Ronald L. & Paul F. Griffin. How Nevada towns were named;

Nevada history has left its mark on the nomenclature of the state. Nevada highways and parks v. 17, no. 2, p. 26-31. 1957.

From the research paper of the authors.

#### NEW HAMPSHIRE

- The Origin of some New Hampshire mountain names. Historical New Hampshire 11:1-28, April 1955.
- Smith, Robinson V. New Hampshire Indians have gone but their names at least remain. *Historical New Hampshire* 8:32-36, Oct. 1952.

## NEW JERSEY

- Bisbee, Henry Harold. Place names in Burlington County, New Jersey. Riverside, N. J., Burlington County Pub. Co., 1955. 115 p. Review: Pennsylvania magazine of history and biography 80:270-71, April 1956.
- Dulles name to live. New Jersey boulevard will be a memorial. Kansas City times May 28, 1959.

The Dumont borough council voted to change the name of Sunnyside Boulevard to Dulles Boulevard in honor of John Foster Dulles.

- Philhower, Charles A. The origin and meaning of the name Amboy and the word Lenape. Archeological Society of New Jersey. Bulletin 10:9-10, May 1955.
- Weslager, C. A. Robert Evelyn's Indian tribes and place-names of New Albion. Archeological Society of New Jersey. Bulletin 9:1-14, Nov. 1954.

Nine proper nouns mentioned in a letter by the explorer Robert Evelyn discussed and compared with contemporary accounts and maps.

#### NEW MEXICO

Bryan, Howard. Some colorful place names in New Mexico. Western folklore 15:285-86, Oct. 1956.

Reprinted from Albuquerque tribune June 4, 1956.

Carlson, Helen. Truth or Consequences, New Mexico. Western folklore 16:125-28, April 1957.

New name, derived from radio program, of Hot Springs.

- Cassidy, Ina Sizer. New Mexico place name studies. Western folklore 14:121-23, April 1955.
- -- New Mexico place names Taos. El Palacio 61:296-99, Sept. 1954.

- Dike, Sheldon H. The territorial post offices of New Mexico. New Mexico historical review 33:322-27, Oct. 1958; 34:55-69, 145-52, 203-26, Jan.-July 1959.
- McHarney, Caryl. What's in a name? Nowhere in the Southwest are place titles more expressive than in New Mexico where three cultures met and mingled. *Denver post* Dec. 4, 1955, Empire magazine p. 31.
- Pearce, Thomas M. "Albuquerque" reconsidered. Western folklore 16:195-97, July 1957.
- -- The New Mexico place-name dictionary: a polyglot in six languages. Names 6:217-25, Dec. 1958.

#### NEW YORK

- Change of name of Bedloe's Island, N.Y., to Liberty Island. U. S. Congress. Congressional record v. 102, pt. 9, p. 11539, July 2, 1956. S. J. Res. 114 passed by the Senate.
- Changing the name of Bedloe's Island in New York harbor to Liberty Island. U. S. Congress. Congressional record v. 102, pt. 10, p. 14029 to 30, July 23, 1956.

Remarks in the House on S. J. Res. 114. Passed.

Dunshee, Kenneth Holcomb. As you pass by. New York, Hastings House, 1952. 270 p.

A directory of forgotten streets: p. 272-78.

Giles, Dorothy. Polopel Island: Hudson River place-name. New York folklore quarterly 11:125-28, Summer 1955.

Suggests explanation of the Dutch name of the island in the Hudson River east of Storm King.

- Hawley, L. F. The Chadakoin River. Names 3:32-33, March 1955. Naming the outlet of Chautauqua Lake.
- Ingraham, Joseph C. To Connecticut; New England Thruway to open direct route from Bronx to Rhode Island. New York times Oct. 5, 1958, sec. 2, p. X23, col. 1-4.

Includes list of historic names decided on by the New York Legislature for the Thruway and its extensions, such as The Iroquois Trail, The Mohican Path, etc.

Ludwig, John W. Street names of Manhattan and the stories they tell. New York, 1953. 170 l.

Typewritten mss. Copy in New York Public Library.

Morgan, Lewis Henry. League of the Ho-de-no sau-nee, or Iroquois. New Haven, Reprinted by Human Relations Area Files, 1954. 2v. (Behavior science reprints)

1st ed. Rochester, 1851.

Pastore, John O. Change in name of Bedloe's Island in New York harbor to Liberty Island. U. S. Congress. Congressional record v. 102, pt. 1, p. 229-30, Jan. 9, 1956.

Remarks on introduction in the Senate of S. J. Res. 114.

Pritchard, Georgiana. On the Erie Canal. New York folklore quarterly 10:45-47, Spring 1954.

On the origin of certain nicknames and place names.

Rhodes, Jerome. The form of street addresses. American speech 33:116 to 17, May 1958.

Omission of "street" in Manhattan but not in other boroughs of New York.

cf. article by A. F. Hubbell in U. S. section.

Sea-Cove Beach renamed. New York times Feb. 26, 1956, p. 65, col. 1. The town of Oyster Bay re-named Sea-Cove Beach, in Sea Cliff and Glenwood Landing, the Harry Tappen Beach, to honor Mr. Tappen, who served as town supervisor for twenty years.

Shaw, Ann. What's in a name? New York folklore quarterly 14:305-08. 1958.

Significance of some place names in Westchester county. American speech.

Smith, Agnes Scott. The Dutch had a word for it. New York folklore quarterly 2:165-73, Aug. 1946.

Includes some Dutch place names.

Smith, Dorothy Guy. Strange names of school districts. New York folklore quarterly 1:152-59, Aug. 1945.

More schoolhouses, *ibid.* 2:64-65, Winter 1946. *cf.* also Storms article, below.

Storms, J. C. Why "Doodletown ?" New York folklore quarterly 3:58 to 59, Spring 1947.

On a school district name, cf. Smith article, above.

U. S. Congress. Senate. Joint resolution to change the name of Bedloe's Island in New York harbor to Liberty Island. 84th Congress, 2d session, S. J. Res. 114, Jan. 9, 1956. Washington, 1956. 2p.

Introduced by Mr. Pastore and referred to the Committee on Interior and Insular Affairs.

Proposes a more appropriate name for the island on which stands the Statue of Liberty and on which the American Museum of Immigration will be built.

U. S. Congress. Senate. Committee on Interior and Insular Affairs. Change in name of Bedloe's Island... Report to accompany S. J. Res. 114. June 26, 1956. Washington, 1956. 4p. (U. S. 84th Congress. 2d session. Senate. Report no. 2356. Calendar no. 2380) Includes references to the disapproval of the change by the Board on Geographic Names.

U. S. Laws, statutes, etc. Joint resolution to change the name of Bedloe's Island in New York harbor to Liberty Island. Public law 936. (United States statutes at large. 84th Congress. 2d session. 1956. v. 70, p. 956, Chapter 902) S. J. Res. 114 became law Aug. 3, 1956.

Newspaper articles that tell the story of this change follow, in chronological order:

Senators favor naming Bedloe's "Liberty Island." New York times June 7, 1956, p. 9, col. 4.

A Senate Interior subcommittee adopted a joint resolution to change the name of Bedloe's Island to "Liberty Island." Includes list of previous names of the island.

"Liberty Island." New York times June 8, 1956, p. 24, col. 3. Editorial in support of the proposed change.

Bedloe's Island change backed. New York times June 27, 1956, p. 14, col. 5.

The Senate Interior and Insular Affairs Committee approved changing name.

- Liberty Island bill advances. New York times July 3, 1956, p. 16, col. 8. The Senate passed and sent to the House legislation to change the name of Bedloe's Island to Liberty Island.
- Bedloe's Island bill gains. *New York times* July 7, 1956, p. 15, col. 4. The bill to change the name won the approval of a House Interior subcommittee.

Bedloe's bill delayed. New York times July 11, 1956, p. 31, col. 1. Several committee members and the Budget Bureau opposed the change, contending it would outdate maps and charts of New York harbor. Board on Geographic Names also opposed.

Statue of Liberty site is voted a new name. New York times July 24, 1956, p. 27, col. 6.

House of Representatives passed and sent to the President the Senate-approved resolution to change the name of Bedloe's Island to "Liberty Island." Lists previous names.

It's Liberty Island now. New York times Aug. 4. 1956, p. 17, col. 1. President Eisenhower signs bill giving new name to Bedloe's Island.

Topics of the Times. New York times Aug. 24, 1956, p. 18, col. 4.

- Reports unfavorable comments of a citizen on the change from Bedloe's to Liberty Island.
- Statue of Liberty celebrates at 70. New York times Oct. 29, 1956, p. 31, col. 6.

226

## Pauline A. Seely and Richard B. Sealock

Includes mention of the commemoration of the official change of name to Liberty Island by the unveiling of a plaque, presented by the Downtown Manhattan Association.

Nevins, Allan. Epic of Liberty Island. New York times Oct. 28, 1956, sec. 6, p. 15, 67-69.

A review of the history of immigration, occasioned by the renaming of Bedloe's Island to Liberty Island.

Whalen, George A. Dover, and how it got its name. Dutchess County Historical Society. Year book 33:38-41. 1948.

## NORTH CAROLINA

- Fink, Paul M. That's why they call it... The names and lore of the Great Smokies. Jonesboro, Tenn., P. M. Fink, 1956. 20 p.
- Here's how to start a name collection. Chicago Sunday tribune Dec. 1, 1957, pt. 6, p. 12.

Different categories found in North Carolina.

Wilburn, Hiram C. Judaculla place-names and the Judaculla tales. Southern Indian studies 4:23-26, Oct. 1952.

Deals with the geographical location and the meaning of natural features and objects that owe their names and stories to the mythological life and activities of the giant Judaculla.

### NORTH DAKOTA

Williams, Mary Ann (Barnes). Origin of North Dakota place names: McLean & Burleigh counties. Washburn?, N.D., 1959. 26 p.

#### OHIO

- Bauman, Robert F. When the Maumee was called the Tawa. An analysis of river terminology during the last quarter of the 18th century. Northwest Ohio quarterly 28:60-87, Spring 1956.
- Fitzgerald, Roy G. Ohio's counties; why so named ? Historical and Philosophical Society of Ohio. Bulletin 10:157, April 1952.
- -- Warren County named for General Warren. Historical and Philosophical Society of Ohio. Bulletin 10:241, July 1952.
- Keyerleber, Karl. On the naming of streets. Cleveland plain dealer, Jan. 27, 1953.

Street names in Cleveland.

- Lindsey, David. New England origins of Western Reserve place names. American speech 30:243-55, Dec. 1955.
- Ohio's Western Reserve, the story of its place names. Cleveland, Press of Western Reserve University and the Western Reserve Historical Society, 1955. 111 p.

Limited to inhabited places — cities, townships, and villages — does not account for the names of rivers, lakes, or other geographic features.

Review: Names 3:261-63, Dec. 1955; by William D. Overman in Ohio historical quarterly 65:97-98, Jan. 1956.

Mahr, August C. Indian river and place names in Ohio. Ohio historical quarterly 66:137-58, April 1957.

Indian name Ohio does not mean "the Beautiful River ?"

Naming the streets. *Historical and Philosophical Society of Ohio. Bulletin* v. 4, no. 3, Sept. 1946, p. 23.

Refers to the second ordinance of Cincinnati, which relates to naming the streets and alleys of the town.

- Ohio. Dept. of Natural Resources. Division of Water. Gazetteer of Ohio streams, comp. by J. C. Krolczyk. Columbus, 1954. 175 p.
- Overman, William Daniel. Ohio town names. Introd. by William T. Utter. Akron, Atlantic Press, 1958, c1959. 155 p.

The origin of the names of over 1,200 Ohio cities, towns and villages.

- Raup, Hallock Floy. Names of Ohio's streams. Names 5:162-68, Sept. 1957.
- The names of Ohio's streams. Ohio conservation bulletin, 20:10-11, 27, July 1956.
- The World in Ohio; a philatelist takes postmaster-eye view of odd Buckeye place names. *Cleveland plain dealer* May 27, 1956, Pictorial magazine p. 18.

## OKLAHOMA

- Gibson, Arrell Morgan. Early mining camps in northeastern Oklahoma. Chronicles of Oklahoma 34:193-202, Summer 1956.
- Holloway, O. Willard. Origin of place names at Fort Sill, Oklahoma. Fort Sill, U. S. Army Artillery and Missile School Library, 1957. 11 p. (USA A & M S Library. Special bibliography no. 13) Rev. ed. 1959. 12 l.
- Mulhall was first called Alfred. Chronicles of Oklahoma 36:213, Summer 1958.
- Wright, Muriel H. History of Oklahoma emblems, the name Oklahoma. Chronicles of Oklahoma 35:349-50, Autumn 1957.

## OREGON

Glassley, Ray Hoard. Letters to the Editor. Oregon historical quarterly 59:255-59, Sept. 1958.

History of the names of some of Oregon's outstanding geographic features – the Willamette River and its tributaries.

Wandering town settles at last. Omaha world-herald, April 22, 1956. Shevlin, Ore., a portable lumbering community, has now taken roots.

## PENNSYLVANIA

Ammon, John A. Internal Affairs Department aids in quest for derivation of Butler County school name. *Pennsylvania*. Dept. of Internal Affairs. Monthly bulletin v. 24, no. 6, p. 9–10, May 1956. Moniteau, from Missouri.

Fairclough, G. Thomas. The style of street names. American speech 33:299-300, Dec. 1958.

In Scranton, Pa. "Street" and "Avenue" are always used following the name.

Refers to Rhodes article in New York section.

- Fenton, William N. Place names and related activities of the Cornplanter Senecas. *Pennsylvania archaeologist* 15:25-29, 42-50, 88-96, 108-18, 1945; 16:42-57, April 1946.
- MacReynolds, George. Place names in Bucks County Pennsylvania, alphabetically arranged in an historical narrative. 2d ed. Doylestown, Bucks County Historical Society, 1955. 454 p.
- Pinkowski, Edward. Chester County place names. Philadelphia, Sunshine Press, 1955. 230 p.

#### RHODE ISLAND

Clapp, Roger Tillinghart. How Acid Factory Brook got its name. Rhode Island history 5:97-104, Oct. 1946.

## SOUTH CAROLINA

- Names in South Carolina; ed. by Claude H. Neuffer. v. 1 1954 Columbia, Univ. of South Carolina, Dept. of English.
  - Pub. to date: v. 1, no. 1, Spring 1954; v. 1, no. 2, Winter 1954; v. 2, Winter 1955; v. 3, Winter 1956; v. 4, Winter 1957; v. 5, Winter 1958.

Compilation of the geographic names of the state.

#### SOUTH DAKOTA

Colorful names in Black Hills orignated in days of frontier gold rush. Christian Science monitor July 11, 1952, p. 6-C.

Place names and post offices. Wi-iyohi (South Dakota Historical Society) 6:1-6, April; 3-6, May; 3-6, June; 3-6, July; 3-6, Aug. 1952.

List of over 1900 early South Dakota post offices, with location in a present county, date of founding, and the first and last date the name was found on a map.

#### TENNESSEE

- Coppock, Paul R. History in Memphis street names. West Tennessee Historical Society. Papers 11:93-111. 1957.
- Fink, Paul M. That's why they call it... The names and lore of the Great Smokies. Jonesboro, Tenn., P. M. Fink, 1956. 20 p.
- Montgomery, James R. The nomenclature of the upper Tennessee River. East Tennessee Historical Society. Publications 28:46-57. 1956.
- Patton, Eugene E. First territory named for Washington. D. A. R. magazine 86:139-40, 251, Feb. 1952.

Washington District, N.C. (the later state of Tennessee), established Dec. 3, 1776.

## TEXAS

- Curtis, Albert. Fabulous San Antonio. San Antonio, Naylor, 1955. San Antonio street names: p. 280–87.
- Emmett, Chris. Shanghai Pierce: a fair likeness. Norman, Univ. of Oklahoma Press, 1953. 326 p.
  - There shall be no town naming to the exclusion of my perpetuity: p. 110-18.

Railroad stations named for members of the Telferner, Hungerford and Pierce families.

- King, Dick. Ghost towns of Texas. San Antonio, Naylor, 1953. 140 p.
- Madison, Virginia & Hallie Stillwell. How come it's called that? Place names in the Big Bend country. Albuquerque, Univ. of New Mexico Press, 1958. 129 p.
- --- Place names in the Big Bend of Texas. Western folklore 14:200-05, July 1955.

Pope, Harold Clay. Western history in Texas names. True West 3:29-31, Sept.-Oct. 1955.

Walter, Ray A. The town of Mexia. Southwestern historical quarterly 62:108-09, July 1958.

Origin of name.

Willis, Roystein E. Ghost towns of the south plains. Lubbock, 1941. 82 p. Thesis (M. A.) – Texas Technological College.

## UTAH

Leigh, Rufus Wood. Lake Bonneville, its name and history. Utah historical quarterly 26:150-59, April 1958.

Excerpt from a book manuscript, Place names of the Great Basin and Colorado plateaus.

Thompson, Grant & Don Dunn. Udy Hot Springs: a bogey. Western folklore 18:166, April 1959.

229

#### VERMONT

- Hartwell, Florence B. Old names of Vermont towns. Vermont history n. s. 24:71-72, Jan. 1956.
- Huden, John Charles. Indian place-names in Vermont. Vermont history n. s. 23:191-203, July 1955.

Additional Indian place-names *ibid.* n. s. 24:168-69, April 1956.

-- Indian place names in Vermont. Burlington, Vt., The Author, 1957. 32 p. (Monograph no. 1)

Review: by Hamill Kenny in Names 6:119-23, June 1958; by G. M. Day in New England quarterly June 1958, p. 273-74.

- Iroquois place-names in Vermont. Vermont history n. s. 25:66-76, Jan. 1957.
- Hudson, Verne R. The naming of Marshfield, Vt. Vermont history n. s. 23:56-57, Jan. 1955.

## VIRGINIA

Crouch, Kenneth E. The Hocomawananch River. Bedford, Va., 1957. 6 l. Reprinted from the Oct. 3, 1957 issue of the Bedford (Va.) Democrat.

Is the river which is to be dammed Roanoke or Staunton ? Earlier reference to a name for the river is the Indian name Hocomawananch.

 The names of the streams and mountains in Bedford County, Virginia. Bedford, Va., 1959. 6 l.

From the Bedford (Va.) Democrat issue of May 7, 1959, with title: Bedford's streams, mountains have many picturesque names.

- Street names in the town of Bedford, Virginia. Bedford, Va., 1958. 3 l. Reprinted from the Bedford (Va.) Democrat issues of Dec. 11 and 23, 1958.
- Evans, C. W. Newport News, origin of the name. Virginia magazine of history and biography 55:31-44, Jan. 1947.
- Gilliam, Charles Edgar. Ajacan, the Algonkian name for Hampton Roads, Virginia. *Names* 6:57-59, March 1958.
- Lynchburg, Va. Ordinance naming and describing streets of the city of Lynchburg, Va. amended to August 26, 1958. n. p., 1958. 66 p.
- The new Newport News. Richmond, Va., Times-dispatch Sept. 13, 1957, p. 12.

On the place name.

Rogers, P. Burwell. Changes in Virginia names. American speech 31:21 to 24, Feb. 1956.

Names of persons and places undergoing changes in pronunciation.

-- Indian names in tidewater Virginia. Names 4:155-59, Sept. 1956.

A street is named for Harmon Killebrew. Kansas City times June 18, 1959, p. 28.

A street in Springfield, Va. was named for the baseball player.

- Virginia. Division of Planning and Economic Development. Index of the surface waters of Virginia. Rev. March 1951. n. p., 1951. 59 l.
  - Kenneth E. Crouch has added to a few copies two typewritten sheets of additions and corrections for Bedford County.

1st ed. 1949.

Lists the names and approximate locations of the surface waters of Virginia.

## WASHINGTON

Bechly, Ernst Carl. Map of Washington Territory west of the Cascade Mountains (as of 1870), being a composite of maps of 1859, 1865, and 1870. Showing counties, forts, Indian reservation, roads, R. R. surveys, trails, etc., including data when created or founded, also meaning of words. Chehalis, Wash., 1952. map 125 x 92 cm.

Conover, C. T. Many Puget Sound names were given by Wilkes Porter. Seattle times Nov. 22, 1956.

Fish, Byron. Ranger named many state peaks, streams. Seattle times Dec. 5, 1955, p. 22.

Work of Albert Hale Sylvester of U.S. Geodetic, and Forest Service. cf. Sylvester's article on his work in American speech 1943.

- Some peaks' names Picturesque; others just plain "Baldies." Seattle times Nov. 22, 1955, p. 4.
- Gibbs, Rafe. The mountain with two names. American mercury 30:39 to 40, June 1955.

Mount Rainier.

- Hazeltine, Jean. The discovery and cartographical recognition of Shoalwater Bay. Oregon historical quarterly 58:251-63, Sept. 1957.
- Indians named Puyallup, and this is why! Chicago tribune Dec. 18, 1955, part 6, p. 10R.
- McDonald, Lucile. Explorers of 1791 gave many Spanish names to San Juans. Seattle times, Nov. 6, 1955, p. 2 (to be continued).

The San Juan Islands were given many Spanish names by the explorers in 1790–91, seeking a supposed passage through the North American continent. Among the names placed on their charts were Sucia (Dirty, for the bad weather), Mal Abrigo (for Poor Shelter, which became Matia), Carmela (Mt. Baker).

 - Now the name is Hiram M. Chittenden locks. Seattle times Sept. 16, 1956.

Final Congressional approval given in Senate July 16, 1956 and sent to the President.

Associated Press story July 16, 1956, Kansas City times July 17, 1956.

Formerly Ballard locks.

- -- Vaughn named for settler of 1852. Seattle Sunday times Sept. 7, 1958.
- Petite, Irving. Adventures in state names; Anna Cortez is Anacortes. Seattle Argus May 3, 1957.
- -- How names do change! Seattle times July 31, 1955, p. 7. Street name changes in Seattle.
- Relander, Click. Geographic names and nomenclature. In his Drummers and dreamers. Caldwell, Idaho, Caxton Printers, 1956. p. 286-319.

Pertaining to the Columbia River and the adjoining area from Pasco to Vantage, Washington, including Wanapum names of old native villages, campsites and landmarks.

Review: by Walter C. Kraft in Names 5:186-87, Sept. 1957.

Strong, William Duncan. Wakemap: a Columbia River site mispronounced. American antiquity 21:410, April 1956.

This Indian archaeological site should be given the Indian rather than the anglicized pronunciation.

## WEST VIRGINIA

Norona, Delf. Wheeling: a West Virginia place-name of Indian origin. Moundsville, W. Va., West Virginia Archeological Society, 1958.
38 p. (West Virginia Archeological Society. Publication series no. 4) (Wheeling, W. Va. Oglebay Institute. Mansion Museum Committee. Publication no. 1)

#### WYOMING

Frémont, John C. [Letter] Annals of Wyoming 30:173-74, Oct. 1958. Letter to Herman G. Nickerson acknowledging Legislature's

designation of his name to a county. March 22, 1884.

King, Norman D. Old Wyoming postoffices. Annals of Wyoming 29:157 to 59, Oct. 1957.

Origins of the names.

Pence, Mary Lou & Lola M. Homsher. The ghost towns of Wyoming. New York, Hastings House, 1956. 242 p.

The Public Library

Denver, Colorado